IMMUNOTHERAPY WITH MYCOBACTERIUM VACCAE IN THE TREATMENT OF TUBERCULOSIS

John Stanford, Cynthia Stanford, and John Grange

Department of Medical Microbiology, University College London, Windeyer Institute of Medical Sciences, 46 Cleveland Street, London W1T 4JF, United Kingdom

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- 1. Abstract
- 2. Introduction
- 3. The theoretical basis of immunotherapy with Mycobacterium vaccae
 - 3.1. The effects on immunopathology
 - 3.2. The evidence from skin-testing
 - 3.3. The evidence from mixtures of new tuberculins
- 4. The first preparation used for immunotherapy
- 5. The first studies in man of immunotherapy with M. vaccae
 - 5.1. Studies in leprosy patients
 - 5.2. The first studies in tuberculosis patients
- 6. The first trials of efficacy
 - 6.1. The Kuwaiti studies
 - 6.2. The Gambian study
- 7. Intermediate placebo-controlled trials of heat-killed M.vaccae
 - 7.1. Studies in Vietnam
 - 7.2. The study in India
 - 7.3. The first South African study
 - 7.4. The study in Nigeria
 - 7.5. The studies in Romania
 - 7.6. The Argentina studies
 - 7.7. The studies in China
- 8. The three major trials of single dose immunotherapy
 - 8.1. The Durban Trial
 - 8.2. The Uganda trial
 - 8.3. The Zambia/Malawi trial
- 9. Immunotherapy for multi-drug-resistant-tuberculosis (MDRTB)
 - 9.1. The study in Iran
 - 9.2. The studies in Vietnam
 - 9.3. The study in China
- 10. Immunotherapy for tuberculosis in HIV-seropositive patients
- 11. Side effects of immunotherapy with M.vaccae, disadvantageous and advantageous
- 12. Perspective and Prospective
- 13. Acknowledgements
- 14. References

1. ABSTRACT

All the trials of immunotherapy of tuberculosis with killed Mycobacterium vaccae, published or not, that are known to the authors are reviewed here.

Following an introduction giving a brief account of some earlier immunotherapies for tuberculosis, the origins of the concept of immunotherapy with M.vaccae are considered. Progress is traced from the early work with irradiation-killed organisms in leprosy to the study in London of modulation of tuberculin skin-test responses, and the first comparative trials in The Gambia and Kuwait. In the last of these studies, dosages and different preparations were compared. As a result of this subsequent studies have used 10⁹ heat-killed organisms, equivalent to Img wet-weight of bacilli, as a standard dose.

A series of small trials in Argentina, India, Nigeria, Romania, South Africa and Vietnam have pioneered the way forward, disclosing geographic variability, with South Africa as the only country where almost no effects were recorded. Together the studies have shown that a single dose may not be sufficient. These studies have confirmed the mode of action of M.vaccae to be regulation of cell-mediated immunity with enhancement of Th1 and down-regulation of Th2, and they have shown benefits in faster bacteriological conversion, reduction in ESR, recovery of body weight and resolution of radiological opacities, leading to better recovery from the disease even when given to patients receiving directly observed therapy, short-course (DOTS).

Three major randomised, placebo-controlled and partly blinded trials have been carried out in Africa. The first, in South Africa showed no M.vaccae-related effects. The second trial, in Uganda, confirmed the observations made in the earlier studies of faster sputum conversion and

better radiological clearance. The third trial, in Zambia and Malawi, showed a trend towards benefits in the treatment of HIV seronegative patients but failed to show beneficial effects in HIV seropositive patients.

Studies in patients with multi-drug-resistant tuberculosis have shown that multiple doses of immunotherapy are required in most cases, and that these markedly improve cure-rates for these patients. This is especially so when they are also treated with chemotherapy tailored to the resistance pattern of their infecting organisms. A small study has just commenced in which repeated doses of M.vaccae are being administered to a group of patients who have failed treatment with DOTS-Plus (directly observed therapy with drugs selected on the basis of drug susceptibility profiles).

Late in the investigation came publications from China supporting and confirming the data in both drugsensitive and drug-resistant disease, by the use of multiple injections of their own different preparation of M.vaccae.

The trial that is now almost complete in Vietnam of 3 doses of M.vaccae in the treatment of newly diagnosed pulmonary tuberculosis, is accompanied by a chemotherapeutic regimen with a shortened continuation phase. If this important study is successful, immunotherapy with killed M.vaccae should be introduced into the treatment regimens for tuberculosis worldwide.

2. INTRODUCTION

Modern short course chemotherapy for tuberculosis is among the most effective and cost-effective interventions for any chronic infectious disease. Yet tuberculosis remains one of the major public health threats in today's world. Numbers of cases continue to rise and only a quarter of patients have access to adequate therapy, as defined by the World Health Organization, even though declared a Global Emergency in 1993. In addition, resistance to standard therapeutic regimens poses an increasing problem (1). Alternative modes of treatment are urgently required, and immunotherapy is one that merits very serious consideration.

Immunotherapy for tuberculosis is not a new concept. Indeed, it forms the central theme of George Bernard Shaw's play of 1906 The Doctor's Dilemma (2). The first immunotherapy used in patients with tuberculosis was developed by Robert Koch in 1891, following his observation that the immune response of tuberculous guinea pigs could be modified beneficially by injections of an extract of tubercle bacilli, his 'brown fluid' (3). After his pre-clinical experiments in guinea pigs and in a healthy volunteer, a 17 year old art student who subsequently became his wife, Koch went on to treat patients with repeated injections into the skin of their backs until he was able to give quite large amounts without inducing a severe local reaction (4). In his carefully selected patients, including his colleague Paul Ehrlich who developed the acid-fast staining method for tubercle bacilli and then found them in his own sputum, Koch achieved remarkable

success. With repeated injections of his 'brown fluid', subsequently identified as 'old tuberculin' (OT), Koch at first enhanced necrosis and then induced tolerance to the injection which was accompanied by similar changes around the tubercle bacilli in lesions. This might have been expected to result in uncontrolled growth of the bacilli and to have precipitated death, but in Koch's hands, it did not do so. Its use by others, however, was not always so successful, the intervention could be fatal (5), and the treatment fell into disrepute. Others attempted to develop safer and more regularly successful methods.

Amongst Koch's successors was Henry Spahlinger who developed two methods, one using what he thought were dead tubercle bacilli cultured on media containing human sera (6), but which today might be considered bacilli in a stationary phase (7). Spahlinger's other therapy was based on injections of sera raised in horses immunised with his dead tubercle bacilli. With both of these therapies Spahlinger apparently achieved remarkable success, treating patients in London, including President Nehru of India, with his method until the early 1970s (personal communication).

Friedrich Franz Friedmann, a German physician believed that immunization of the tuberculosis patient with a less pathogenic mycobacterial species might be as efficacious as Koch's therapy and less dangerous. He had himself described a new species isolated from a diseased turtle in the Berlin Zoological Gardens (8), now known as Mycobacterium chelonei, and this was the organism that he developed as an immunotherapeutic agent. As "Anningzochin", named after Friedmann's companion, Anna Maria Zoch (9), this material is still obtainable from its manufacturers in Germany though we know of no publications on its use in recent years. It was originally used as a living suspension since it was thought necessary to induce a 'limited tuberculous process' for success to be achieved. Injection of M. chelonae often induced discharging abscesses but patients welcomed this as a sign that the therapy was working (10).

The next logical step forward, the search for mycobacteria able to induce protective immune responses even when killed was taken in the early 1970s.

In 1971 strains of Mycobacterium vaccae (11) were isolated from the environment in Uganda where a successful trial of BCG against leprosy had been carried out (12, 13). Subsequent work in London showed that animals primed by exposure to M.vaccae and then vaccinated with BCG, produced enhanced protection from challenge with several species of mycobacterial pathogens (14). A suspension of killed M.vaccae was first investigated as an adjunct to BCG as a vaccine against leprosy (15,16), and later as an immunotherapeutic agent for the treatment of multibacillary leprosy and erythema nodosum leprosum (17). Subsequently, with appreciation of responses to common mycobacterial antigens being an essential part of the protective immune response to tuberculosis, preparations of M.vaccae were investigated for the treatment of tuberculosis. This paper is a review of the results achieved.

3. THE THEORETICAL BASIS OF IMMUNOTHERAPY WITH MYCOBACTERIUM VACCAE

3.1. The effects on Immunopathology

The lesions of active tuberculosis are principally due to the tissue destruction caused by the immune response to the antigens of tubercle bacilli, including their heat shock proteins which are highly cross-reactive with the stress proteins of mitochondrial origin in host tissues. The death of tissue in tuberculosis is due to a combination of immune reaction to the invading bacilli with an auto-immune response to locally produced stress proteins. The mechanism of tissue death is thought to involve the necrotising toxicity of tumour necrosis factor (TNF) in the presence of the type 2 cytokines interleukins 4 and 5 (IL-4, IL-5) and immunoglobulin-E (IgE) (18, 19).

There appear to be at least two mechanisms by which immunotherapeutic strategies against tuberculosis could operate. That of Koch was aimed at increasing necrosis of the tuberculous lesions so that superficial ones sloughed off and deep ones were converted into caseous abscesses with thick fibrous walls, putting the bacilli at a disadvantage through reducing the availability of oxygen. Koch's method then progressed to induction of immune tolerance to the bacillary antigens and so long as this is maintained the thick-walled abscesses still containing live bacilli lie dormant and the disease process stops, sometimes permanently.

The second mechanism for immunotherapy is completely different. It depends on suppressing immune necrosis and replacing it with a cellular immune response that can actively destroy tubercle bacilli. The therapies of Spahlinger, and Friedmann may have acted through this mechanism. With the use of Mycobacterium vaccae, the mode of action is through cellular immune regulation. Th1 responses to antigens shared between bacilli and host tissues are increased and the Th2 mechanisms to the specific antigens of the bacilli are down-regulated (20,21).

Except for our own largely unpublished work in mice (14,22) and guinea pigs (23), animal investigations of immunotherapy with M.vaccae have only been done and reported after the first clinical studies were performed. These have demonstrated the way in which injection of the killed organism can strengthen and modulate the immune response relevant to protection from and treatment of tuberculosis (20,24,25). As mentioned above, treatment with M.vaccae has been shown to enhance Th1 and depress Th2 mechanisms. In addition, investigations in animal models of allergy (26,27) show that M.vaccae enhances immunoregulation through the induction of T-regulatory (Tr) cells (28,29).

In the initial animal investigations it was found that giving too high a dose of M.vaccae to mice was prejudicial, and for beneficial effects it was necessary to give them doses 10 to100 times smaller than the effective dose in humans (20,30). It was these observations that delayed the introduction of repeated doses of M.vaccae for

the treatment of human disease. Neither are all animals suitable for the assessment of immunotherapy with M.vaccae. Detailed studies in experimentally infected rabbits failed to show any benefit from the treatment (31).

3.2. The evidence from skin-testing

The first immunotherapeutic agent tuberculosis was Koch's 'old tuberculin' (OT), the forerunner of the modern tuberculin skin test reagent. The principle of the tuberculin skin test is to inject a very small quantity of antigenic material from M.tuberculosis very superficially into the skin. This triggers a cascade of responses from rapid binding of circulating antibody producing a wheal and flare within a few minutes to the accumulation of macrophages and lymphocytes at the site and their subsequent release of cytokines maximal between 2 and 3 days after injection. This reaction is thought to be representative of what occurs around tuberculous lesions, or around sites of challenge with live tubercle bacilli. Depending on the antibodies bound, the T-lymphocytes attracted and the cytokines released, different responses to Tuberculin are observed after 72 hours when the test is read

Koch described the necrotising immunological response to tubercle bacilli in his early work on tuberculous guinea pigs overcoming superficial re-challenge with tubercle bacilli. This occurs by rapid necrosis and sloughing off of the tissues around the second challenge site, with subsequent healing. Despite this, the animal proceeds to die of the initial tuberculous infection. This is the Koch phenomenon (34,35). The classical 'Koch-type' response to skin tests with tuberculin is tender on palpation, sharply demarcated with an irregular craggy edge and of brick-red colour. Such reactions, which are thought to result from a combination of Th1 and Th2 mechanisms, tend to be quite large, depending on the amount of tuberculo-protein injected, and the more intense responses may show blistering and even ulceration as a result of immune-mediated necrosis. They occur in many patients with clinical tuberculosis and in a proportion of those with arrested disease or with live bacilli dormant in their tissues.

The positive response to the tuberculin skin test associated with protective immunity has been called the 'listeria-type' response (14,36), though this is a misnomer. It is mediated by Th1 cells without an additional Th2 component. Reactions of this type are not normally tender on palpation, they have a smooth and gradual edge and are pink and less well-demarcated than 'Koch-type' responses. They do not blister or ulcerate and there is no indication of necrosis.

Distinguishing reliably between these two pathways would add tremendously to the value of the test, but is quite difficult with the commonly used purified protein derivative (PPD) though much easier with the "New Tuberculins" prepared from ultrasonically disintegrated organisms (37). (The term New Tuberculin was introduced by Robert Koch to distinguish reagents prepared by liberation of cytoplasm – in Koch's work by grinding in a mortar - from viable tubercle bacilli from those, the Old

Tuberculins, prepared from filtrates of old cultures containing dying and autolysing bacilli.) A recently described *in vitro* test is more specific for infection by M. tuberculosis but, like the tuberculin test, fails to characterise the precise nature of the immune response (38).Qualitative differentiation between the two types of response can be used to recognise patients with likely clinical lesions and to assess the efficacy of BCG vaccination (39), as well as to assess the efficacy of immunotherapy (40,41).

Other studies have confirmed and extended these observations but the relationship between tissue necrotising hypersensitivity and protective immunity remained enigmatic. While some workers considered them to be separate and distinct reactions, others held that they merely differed in degree (42). One problem is that both were associated with tuberculin reactivity and were mediated by T cells. In 1975 Lefford (43) suggested that the two reactions were mediated by different subpopulations of T cells or by these cells at different stages of maturation. Later studies show how accurate Lefford's postulate was (28,29).

The use of quadruple skin testing with reagents prepared from different species has been used to differentiate between responses to species-specific antigens and to common mycobacterial antigens, including those cross-reacting with antigens of the mitochondria of human tissues. Patients with active tuberculous disease, and a whole series of other diseases with similar dysregulated immunity, show a diminished or absent response to common mycobacterial antigens (44,45).

3.3. The evidence from mixtures of new tuberculins

Some new tuberculins rarely or never produce 'Koch-type' reactions. Amongst these are reagents prepared from some of the fast-growing mycobacterial species, including M.vaccae and, somewhat surprisingly, M.leprae. This may be attributable to the finding that these species lack both slow-grower associated and fast-grower associated groups of antigens (46). From these observations the question arose as to which type of response would be made to a mixture of Tuberculin with Vaccin (a new tuberculin prepared from M.vaccae) in a person making a Koch-type response to Tuberculin alone?

Skin test reagents were prepared, and pooled, from a number of slow-growing species to which reactions are often of Koch-type. This 'slow-grower' reagent was tested on one arm of volunteer leprosy patients and healthy persons, and on the other arm the same mixture was tested after adding a reagent prepared from an individual fast-growing species (47-50). The results from these studies allowed fast-growing species to be clustered into those showing little effect on the response in either arm, those suppressing the local response to the complete slow-grower/fast-grower reagent, and those suppressing responses on both arms. In the latter case, of which M.vaccae was a notable example, the complete mixture on one arm regulated the response to the incomplete mixture on the other arm – a phenomenon that could be utilised for

the immunotherapy for tuberculosis. Hence, if antigens of M.vaccae injected intradermally are able to regulate the reaction to other species on the opposite arm, why should they not alter the immune response going on around a tuberculous lesion in the lung?

4. THE FIRST PREPARATION USED FOR IMMUNOTHERAPY

In the mixed reagent experiments the immunoregulatory effect of soluble antigens of M.vaccae only lasted a few weeks, but when whole killed organisms were used in animal models, the effect lasted several months. In preliminary studies comparing BCG alone with BCG plus 10⁷ irradiation-killed M.vaccae (see below) enhanced responsiveness to mycobacteria was shown to persist for at least 10 years in recipients of the mixture (15).

The initial reagent for immunotherapeutic use was prepared from a strain of M.vaccae originally isolated from the Ugandan environment (13). The original growth consisted principally of smooth colonies which gave rise to stable variants with rough colonial morphology. One of the latter variants was selected and checked for purity by repeated subculture of single colonies on solid media. The organism, termed R877R was grown on a simple medium containing no antigenic constituents (Sauton's medium), harvested after incubation at 32°C for 28 days and suspended in M/15 Borate buffered (pH 8) physiological saline at a concentration of 10mg bacilli/ml. This suspension was sterilised by exposure to 2.5 megarads from a Co⁶⁰ source (40,41).

In 1980 following pre-clinical studies, two healthy volunteers in London with 'Koch-type' responses to Tuberculin measured a few days earlier received an injection of 1mg irradiation killed M.vaccae (M.v. ir). When the Tuberculin test was repeated 3 months later, their reactions were well-controlled, soft reactions similar to those following BCG in British schoolchildren, and of 'listeria-type' rather than 'Koch-type'. This was the first direct evidence that the type of immune response of relevance to pathogenicity could be regulated and modified by a therapeutic intervention.

5. THE FIRST STUDIES IN MAN OF IMMUNOTHERAPY WITH M. VACCAE

5.1. Studies in Leprosy Patients

Patients with chronic lepromatous (multibacillary) leprosy who have been fully treated with chemotherapy are bacteriologically cured but still have most of the immunological manifestations of their disease (51), including persisting lack of cell-mediated immunity to the antigens of M.leprae demonstrable by skin testing. This potentially provides a 'test-bed' for immunotherapy, where correction of dysregulated immunity can be investigated in the absence of on-going infection or a bacterial load.

Studies were set up in Spain in 1983-85 amongst volunteers with long-treated lepromatous disease to determine the dose of M.v. ir. required to induce positive skin-test responses to Leprosin A. This reagent is prepared

from M.leprae extracted from the tissues of experimentally infected armadillos and thoroughly cleaned from host tissue antigens (52). It is a tuberculin-like reagent, with reactions read after 72 hours, and not comparable with Mitsuda Lepromin.

Single injections of 10⁷, 10⁸ or 10⁹ M.v. ir. (equivalent to 0.01, 0.1 and 1mg wet weight of M.vaccae). or of buffered saline as a control, were given at vearly intervals in ascending order to randomised, Leprosin A negative patients (53). Just before injections of M.vaccae or buffer were administered, patients were tested with Leprosin, Vaccin and Scrofulin (prepared from Tuberculin, M.scrofulaceum). A year after the 10⁹ dose about one third of patients produced positive responses to Leprosin for the first time. During the study it was found that many of the patients had quite large responses to Tuberculin, though generally not of 'Koch-type', and it was hypothesised that a low dose of Tuberculin, $1/10^{\text{th}}$ of the skin-test dose, added to 10^{9} M.vaccae might achieve a better Leprosin response rate amongst its recipients. Some of the patients receiving 10⁹ M.vaccae alone, but not responding to Leprosin, together with some additional volunteers with chronic lepromatous disease, received the M.vaccae plus Tuberculin (M.v. ir +T) mixture and were retested with Leprosin a year later (Tuberculin alone elicits no lasting immunological effect since it was amongst the skin-test antigens used each year on all patients without there being any evidence for an effect on the next years test results). The mixture was more effective than the M.vaccae alone (see table 1a) and, surprisingly, the local reactions to injection were less than those to M.vaccae alone. A group of volunteers amongst the staff of the leprosarium received injections of M.v. ir and were followed with repeat skin tests a year later (54). No increase in skin-test positivity was observed.

5.2. The first study in tuberculosis patients

This study was carried out in 1985 in 10 volunteers with active pulmonary tuberculosis under treatment with standard short-course chemotherapy 2RHZ/4RH (This indicates an intensive phase of 2 months treatment with daily rifampicin [R], isoniazid [H] and pyrazinamide [Z], followed by a continuation phase of 4 months of daily rifampicin and isoniazid) in the Middlesex Hospital, London (55). The study was based on skin-testing with the same reagents used for the leprosy study, viz. Tuberculin, Leprosin A, Scrofulin and Vaccin. Quantitatively, results were read as two diameters of induration in millimetres, one measured in the vertical axis and the other in the transverse axis. The recorded value is the mean of the two readings, fractions of a mm being increased to the higher value. Qualitatively, the type of response after 72 hours was recorded as of "Koch-type" (K), or otherwise. Eight patients received an intradermal injection of 1mg M.v. ir. Two patients received similar injections but of buffered saline alone as controls. One month later skin-testing was repeated and significant differences were found in the results for Tuberculin but not for the other reagents (see table 1b).

Both these studies depending on changes in skin test response confirmed the principles upon which immunotherapy with M.vaccae was based, and led to trials of efficacy and patient benefit.

6. THE FIRST TRIALS OF EFFICACY

Two studies were set up almost at the same time in 1985, one in Kuwait and the other in The Gambia.

6.1. The Kuwaiti Studies

These studies were carried out in volunteers starting treatment for pulmonary tuberculosis (56-58). They were designed to investigate which of a series of preparations of M.vaccae had the greatest effect on in vitro immune recognition cell-mediated of common mycobacterial antigens, or lymphocyte transformation response in the presence of added interleukin-2 (IL-2), and on antibody production. Irradiation-killed preparations of M.vaccae (M.v. ir) tested were at doses of 0.1mg, 1mg and 2mg and an autoclaved preparation (M.v. hk) was tested at 1mg per dose. Additionally, M.v. ir at 1mg per dose was enriched with 1/10th skin-test dose of Tuberculin (M.v. ir + T), as selected in the studies of leprosy in Spain, or with the adjuvant, Murabutide, added at 50µg per dose to M.v. ir alone (M.v. ir + M) or to M.v. ir + T (M.v. ir + T + M). €Murabutide is a commercially available preparation of the muramyl dipeptide of bacterial cell walls and has been extensively investigated as an immunological adjuvant in various vaccine studies (59). Cell-mediated responses induced to common mycobacterial antigens and lymphocyte transformation in the presence of IL-2, measured 2 months after administration of the different M.vaccae preparations are shown in table 2a. Total IgG antibody responses to Tuberculin, Scrofulin, Vaccin, Nonchromogenicin (new tuberculin prepared from M.nonchromogenicum), and a streptococcal antigen, were measured immediately before and 2 months after some of the immunotherapeutic injections. The IgG subclasses IgG1, IgG2, IgG3 and IgG4 were tested in relation to some of the antigens and immunotherapeutic agents. The paired t-test data for the IgG and its subclasses is shown in table 2b.

The Kuwait study was also important in that it was the first to test the immunotherapeutic agents for toxicity with a wide range of biochemical and haematological tests. No evidence of toxicity was found. It was also the first study to seek evidence of efficacy. The numbers were few and no significant changes were found between the placebo and test groups in sputum smear or culture and although small differences in x-ray changes were observed, they did not reach statistical significance. Regain of body weight marginally improved, and fall in erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) was similar in all the groups. The very first observations of efficacy of multi-drug-resistant-tuberculosis immunotherapy in (MDRTB) were made during the course of this study.

Unfortunately the Gulf War put an end to the studies before the intended randomised, placebo-controlled trial could be carried out.

6.2. The Gambian Study

Run by the MRC Laboratories at Fajara in 1986-8, and supported by the British Council, the results of this trial have still not been formally published, or fully analysed. This is the only trial in tuberculosis exclusively

Table 1. Effect of M. vaccae immunotherapy on skin test reactivity

A. Results of studi	A. Results of studies based on skin-test conversion					
Group	Numbers +ve (%) To Leprosin A	Fisher's exact test				
Placebo	1/29 (3.4%)					
10 ⁷ M.v. ir	2/28 (7.1%)	n.s.*				
10 ⁸ M.v. ir	0/4					
10 ⁹ M.v. ir	10/29 (34.5%)	p<0.003				
10^9 M.v. ir + T	10/21 (47.6%)	p<0.0003				

Conversion to Leprosin A positivity in patients with fully treated lepromatous leprosy one year after different doses and preparations of irradiation-killed M.vaccae. All were negative (<2mm) at the start. This study was carried out at Sanatorio Fontilles, Spain between 1983 and 1987 (53). Note: Only doses of 10^9 M.v.. preferably with added Tuberculin, show significant conversion of lepromatous leprosy patients to Leprosin A positivity. * n.s. = not significant, M.v. ir Irradiation-killed M.vaccae in the doses shown. M.v. ir + T 10^9 irradiation-killed M.vaccae plus 0.1 skin-test doses of Tuberculin.

B. The mean sizes in mm of Tuberculin responses in patients (numbers in parenthesis) undergoing short-course chemotherapy for pulmonary tuberculosis at the Middlesex Hospital, London in 1985 (55).

	Immunotherapy	t-test	Placebo
Time 0	19.2±5.6 K (6)	n.s.	25±0 K (2)
t-test	p<0.005		n.s.
1 month	9.8±2.5 (8)	p<0.001	24.5±4.9 K (2)

Tests were carried out immediately before and 1 month after an injection of irradiation-killed M.vaccae (immunotherapy), or of buffered saline (placebo). Note: The letter K indicates that reactions were qualitatively of "Koch-type", showing incipient necrosis. This type of reaction to Tuberculin is the result of combined Th1 and Th2 responsiveness. Switching off of Koch-type responses was the first evidence of down-regulation of Th2 following immunotherapy. Comment: These early studies using skin tests as indicators of immune regulation herald the potential value of immunotherapy with M.vaccae as a modulator of immune response in the treatment of mycobacterial disease.

Table 2. Effect of M. vaccae immunotherapy on immunological parameters

A. Results obtained in Kuwait (57,58)		1
	Numbers responding to group i antigens	
Placebo	5/49 (11%)	
10 ⁸ M.v. ir	2/8 (25%)	n.s.*
10 ⁹ M.v. ir	11/38 (29%)	p<0.03
2x10 ⁹ M.v. ir	9/12 (75%)	p<0.0001
10^9 M.v. ir + T	5/19 (26%)	n.s.
$10^9 \text{M.v. ir} + \text{M}$	1/18 (6%)	n.s.
$10^9 \text{M.v. ir} + \text{T} + \text{M}$	9/25 (36%)	p<0.02
10 ⁹ M.v. hk	10/22 (45%)	p<0.002
	Increased responses to added IL-2	
Placebo	n.s.	
10^8 , 10^9 , + T, or + M	n.s.	
$10^9 \mathrm{M.v.} + \mathrm{T} + \mathrm{M}$	p<0.005	
10 ⁹ M.v. autoclaved	p<0.0005	

Changes in lymphocyte transformation in the presence of common mycobacterial (group i) antigens (46) or interleukin-2, two months after receiving a single dose of immunotherapy with M.vaccae killed by irradiation, with or without, added Tuberculin (T) or Murabutide (M) or killed by autoclaving. Probability assessed by Fisher's exact test. Note: In these studies response to common mycobacterial antigens was determined by measuring lymphocyte transformation in the presence of sonicated extracts of at least 4 different mycobacterial species of which 2 were slow-growing species and 2 were fast-growing species. Those making positive responses to all 4 species were taken as responders to group i antigens. Comment. Doses of 10^9 or more M.vaccae, especially when heat-killed, are associated with improved cellular responses to common mycobacterial (group i) antigens and to interleukin-2. * n.s. = not significant, M.v. ir = Irradiation-killed M.vaccae in the doses shown, M.v. ir + T = 10^9 M.v. ir plus 0.1 skin-test doses of Tuberculin, M.v. ir + M = 10^9 M.v. ir plus 50microgram murabutide, M.v. ir + T + M.=. 10^9 M.v. ir + T plus 50 microgram murabutide, M.v. hk = 10^9 heat-killed M.vaccae.

B.Paired t-test results expressed as probability values between initial and 2-month serum samples for IgG and its subclasses to a range of antigens

	Placebo	M.v.ir	M.v.ir+T	M.v.ir+M	M.v.ir+T+M	M.v. hk
IgG	n.s.*	< 0.001	n.s.	< 0.001	< 0.007	< 0.001
IgG_1	n.s.	n.s.	< 0.01	< 0.001	< 0.05	< 0.005
IgG_2	n.s.	n.s.	n.s.	n.s.	< 0.03	< 0.02
IgG_3	n.s.	n.s.	n.s.	< 0.04	n.s.	< 0.03
IgG_4	n.s.	n.s.	n.s.	< 0.02	< 0.04	< 0.03

Changes in antibody titres to streptococcal antigen were not significant throughout. Comment. Increased antibody production, particularly of IgG_1 , occurs with the addition of Tuberculin or Murabutide to M.v.ir, or after heat-killing. The studies shown in Tables 1 and 2 identify immunological parameters following injection of M.vaccae, and help establish the theoretical basis for its immunotherapeutic effect.

Table 3. Studies on M. vaccae immunotherapy in the Gambia

A. Results of the first randomised, placebo-controlled and blinded trial of irradiation-killed M.vaccae plus Tuberculin (M.v. ir
+ T) against pulmonary tuberculosis, Study of Dr P T, Corrab, MRC The Gambia, 1990 (PhD thesis)

, I			,		,	
	Cured			Died		
	BCG -ve		BCG +ve	BCG -ve		BCG +ve
Placebo	61/101 (60%)	p<0.002	38/44 (86%)	16/101 (16%)	p<0.002	0/44
	p<0.01		n.s.*	(p<0.08)		n.s.
M.v. ir + T	61/78 (78%)	n.s.	35/41 (85%)	6/78 (8%)	n.s.	0/41

Results according to BCG scar. These are shown separately for those cured of their tuberculosis (AFB culture negative, bodyweight improved and chest x-ray improved, maintained for at least 6 months after treatment was stopped) or for those who died. Probabilities are assessed by Fisher's exact test. Note: Patients with a scar of past BCG vaccination are indicated as BCG +ve, and those without such a scar as BCG -ve. Comment. Past BCG vaccination had a remarkable influence on survival. The improved cure-rate and reduced death-rate after immunotherapy with M.vaccae was seen in those without BCG scars. * n.s. = not significant.

B. Results, as numbers cured or numbers dying, according to whether the chemotherapeutic regimen was of short-course (2HREZ₃/4HR₃) or long-course (2SHTh/16HTh)

	Cured			Died		
	Short-course		Long-course	Short-course		Long-course
Placebo	49/63 (79%)	p<0.03	50/82 (61%)	4/63 (6%)	(p<0.1)	12/82 (15%)
	(p<0.1)		(p<0.1)			
M.v. ir + T	53/60 (88%)	p<0.03	43/59 (78%)	2/60 (3%)	n.s.	4/59 (7%)

Note: There is a trend for an improved cure-rate after immunotherapy in patients receiving either short-course or long-course chemotherapy. Comment. Immunotherapy with a single dose of M.v.ir+T increased the number of patients successfully cured and reduced the numbers dying in a double-blind, placebo-controlled, randomised trial in The Gambia, whichever chemotherapeutic regimen was used.

using irradiation-killed M.vaccae to which a low dose of Tuberculin was added (M.v. ir + T), as selected in the leprosy studies in Spain. This trial had the disadvantage of spanning the period when treatment for tuberculosis changed from the old streptomycin-based treatment to rifampicin-based short-course chemotherapy. Nonetheless, the results were illuminating as they showed a trend towards improved cure rate and reduced mortality and were the subject of a PhD thesis (Corrah, P.T. Studies of tuberculosis in The Gambia. The Open University 1994). The immunotherapeutic injection was given after 6 weeks of chemotherapy. Results are summarised in table 3.

7. INTERMEDIATE PLACEBO-CONTROLLED TRIALS OF HEAT-KILLED M.VACCAE

A series of randomised, placebo-controlled, partially blinded studies/trials in newly diagnosed pulmonary tuberculosis patients were carried out in Argentina, India, Nigeria, Romania, South Africa and Vietnam. These investigated the activity of single doses of M.vaccae immunotherapy against tuberculosis in different geographic situations. A degree of efficacy was observed in each country, and the value of a variety of parameters for measuring the effects were confirmed in these studies.

7.1. Studies in Vietnam

Carried out between 1990 and 1995, these compared the results achieved in patients receiving the locally used 9 month 3SHZ/6S₂H₂ (in which streptomycin [S] is used and the drugs are given twice weekly in the continuation phase) or 8 month 2SHRZ/6HE (in which ethambutol [E] is used during the continuation phase) courses of chemotherapy, with injections of heat-killed

M.vaccae (M.v. hk) or placebo. A number of indications suggestive of benefit from the immunotherapy were found. These included reduction in the proportion of agalactosyl IgG (60) (a non-specific accompaniment of certain chronic inflammations) and clinically observed symptomatic improvement, better recovery of body-weight and improved clearance of radiological abnormalities, though these did not reach statistical significance. For the first time a comparison was made between patients who had received placebo, one dose of M.v. hk given either at the beginning, or after 2 months of chemotherapy, and a group given two doses, one at the beginning and the other after 2 months of chemotherapy (see table 4a).

Of special interest to the Vietnamese was the possibility that immunotherapy might be used to reduce the period of chemotherapy, and two small pilot studies were carried out comparing the results of patients receiving a single dose of M.v. hk given at the beginning of treatment with courses of the 9-month regimen truncated to 6 months, and 4 months (see table 4b). Studies were also carried out to assess the potential use of single doses of M.vaccae in the treatment of relapses and treatment failures, though the numbers were too few to enable conclusions to be drawn.

7.2. The study in India

Carried out in 1994 around the city of Calicut, a trial was performed of two doses of heat-killed M.vaccae (M.v. hk) one given on day 1 of treatment and the second given 2 months after commencing a course of 2RHEZ/4RH. Like the Gambian study, this was never formally published except as an MD thesis (A.H. Mohammed Faizy. Effect of immunotherapy with M.vaccae in pulmonary tuberculosis. Calicut Medical

Table 4. Studies on M. vaccae immunotherapy in Vietnam

	1 3					
A. Results of an unpu	A. Results of an unpublished series of studies with heat-killed M.vaccae (M.v. hk) on patients with newly diagnosed					
pulmonary tuberculosis.						
Immunotherapy	Cure rate at the end of chemotherapy	Difference from placebo group. Fisher's exact test				
Placebo	151/169 (89.3%)					
M.v. hk <2/52	144/152 (94.7%)	p<0.06				
M.v. hk 8/52	19/19 (100%)	p<0.2				
M.v. hk <2+8/52 66/67 (98.5%) p<0.02						
All immunotherapies	229/238 (96.2%)	n<0.006				

These studies were carried out by the National Institute of Tuberculosis and Respiratory Diseases, Hanoi, and the Pham Ngoc Thach TB and Lung Disease Centre, Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam. Full courses of 3SHZ/6S₂H₂ or 2SHRZ/6HE with, or without the addition of one or two doses of immunotherapy given either in the first 2 weeks of treatment, or after 8 weeks of treatment, or on both occasionsNote: By "Cure rate" is meant achieving sputum negativity for acid-fast bacilli by smear examination and culture, together with evidence of clinical improvement. Comment. Imunotherapy with M.v.hk significantly improved the numbers of patients cured in Vietnam, especially when given on two occasions, early in chemotherapy and after 8 weeks. The value of two doses of immunotherapy was demonstrated for the first time.

B. Results of immunotherapy with M.v.hk given on day 1 of abbreviated courses of chemotherapy with $3SHZ/3S_2H_2$ or $3SHZ/1S_2H_2$ in comparison with results obtained with a full course of 9 months of chemotherapy without immunotherapy $(3SHZ/6S_2H_2)$

Treatment	Cure rate at the end of chemotherapy	Difference from placebo group Fisher's exact test
$3SHZ/6S_2H_2 + Placebo$	151/169 (89.3%)	
3SHZ/3S ₂ H ₂	42/46 (91%)	n.s.*
$3SHZ/1S_2H_2$	43/50 (86%)	n.s.

The abbreviated courses plus immunotherapy had 18 month relapse rates of 3/42 (7.1%) and 6/43 (14%) respectively, which are not significantly different from the relapse rate in those taking a full course of chemotherapy without immunotherapy. Comment. Immunotherapy with M.vaccae improved the cure rate of treatment in Vietnam and allowed a reduction in the length of chemotherapy without a reduction in efficacy. * Not significant.

College, 1996). In this randomised study 70 patients received immunotherapy and 66 received placebo. All 70 patients receiving M.vaccae were cured at the end of treatment, compared with 63/66 in the placebo group. Faster and better clearance of x-ray changes were recorded and better weight regain and faster falls in ESR were associated with immunotherapy, though these did not reach statistical significance.

7.3. The first South African study

randomised, double-blind, This controlled study between a single dose of heat-killed M.vaccae or tetanus toxoid as placebo, given early in a course of chemotherapy was carried out between 1991 and 1997 in two hospitals in Kwa Zulu (61). Slightly different chemotherapy regimens were used in the two centres, but they were basically 2RHEZ/4RH. Except for improved weight gain over the first 8 weeks of treatment, little benefit resulted from the immunotherapy in this region where results of treatment for tuberculosis were found to be poor. In both study arms sputum culture conversion at 8 weeks was around 40%, there was a 25% treatment failure rate and deaths during treatment ran at 7%. At a 4-year follow-up 25% of the patients had died, three fifths of them from recurrent tuberculosis. An explanation for the very poor performance of ostensibly good chemotherapy in this study has never been found, though it seems to be a uniquely South African experience. Whether is was due to the drugs being of poorer quality than was purported (such as reported for the drugs used in Nigeria (62) and South Africa (63), to some racial characteristic of a predominantly Zulu population, to their particular environmental situation or to the worm infestations and

parasitaemias prevalent there, are interesting speculations. Nonetheless an explanation still needs to be found. The poor response to therapy, despite supervision, was not unique to this investigation, having been reported in other studies in this region (64).

7.4. The study in Nigeria

Although a small minority of the patients enrolled in the trial in The Gambia were infected with the human immunodeficiency virus (HIV), the study in Nigeria, carried out in 1993-4, was the first in which attention was specifically directed towards such patients. This single-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled trial suffered from being carried out on a partly nomadic population, which restricted the numbers that could be followed up (65). Nonetheless the results were better than anticipated and very different from those described from Kwa Zulu above. Notable recovery was found in the HIVinfected patients (66), and there was a dramatic reduction in deaths in all patients followed immunotherapy. The chemotherapy prescribed was 2SHRZ/6HR and only those patients who had obtained their first month of chemotherapy were recruited into the trial, even though shortages and costs of drugs allowed few to complete the regimen. The single injection of M.v. hk was given to those randomised to receive it, one, two or three weeks after starting chemotherapy. Parameters of assessment included sputum smear stained for acid fast bacilli by the Ziehl-Neelsen method: culture was not available. Blood was collected on entry into the trial and after 10-14 months. both for HIV serology, for measurement of agalactosyl immunoglobulin (60) and routine haematology including ESR. Body weight was measured at trial entry and on any

Table 5. Studies on M. vaccae immunotherapy in Nigeria

A. Results of the trial in Nigeria						
	Smear +ve for AFB	Fall in ESR	Increase in body-weight	Change in Gal 0 (60)		
Placebo group	53/65 (82%)	4±2.9mm	0.55±0.17kg	+0.11±1.35		
	P<0.00001	p<0.001	p<0.001	p<0.05		
M.v. hk group	20/75 (27%)*	25.4±2.5mm*	2.9±0.24kg*	-3.61±0.91*		

Follow-up 1-2 weeks after intervention and 20+8 days of chemotherapy This was a randomised comparison of a single dose of heat-killed M.vaccae or saline placebo given after 1 to 2 weeks after starting a very poor course of chemotherapy (all that was available), carried out under difficult conditions at the Infectious Diseases Hospital, Kano, Nigeria. (65)Note: All patients were sputum smear positive at the start of this study and all had a raised ESR and a raised level of agalactosyl IgG (Gal 0). The results shown are the changes that occurred in relation to the initial values. Comment. Under these conditions of very restricted availability of antituberculosis drugs, in which most patients only took a few weeks of chemotherapy, the addition of a single dose of M.v.hk had a remarkable effect on these markers of clinical improvement. *p<0.001 from initial values.

B. Follow-up 10-14 months after diagnosis

	Smear +ve for AFB	Fall in ESR	Increase in body-weight	Deaths
Placebo group	22/26 (85%)	14.9mm	2.04kg	19/47 (40%)
	p<0.00002	p<0.001	p<0.003	p<0.00001
M.v. hk group	11/33 (33%)	42mm	7.91kg	0/34

Note: The mean fall in ESR and increase in body-weight is in relation to the initial values. Comment. Although a very limited follow-up (81/140, 58%) could be achieved in the difficult conditions of Kano, the evidence for an improved cure-rate in immunotherapy recipients is striking.

C. 10-14 month follow-up for HIV+ve patients

	Nos. HIV seropositive	Smear +ve for AFB	Deaths
Placebo group	9/47 (19%)	3/3	6/9
	n.s.	p<0.02	p<0.03
M.v. hk group	5/34 (15%)	0/5	0/5

Comment. This study provides further evidence for the efficacy of immunotherapy in patients taking an abbreviated course of chemotherapy. Despite the small numbers of HIV seropositive patients in the group followed up, the effect of the single dose in reducing sputum-smear positivity for AFB in survivors and in reducing mortality is significant. The efficacy of immunotherapy in HIV seropositive tuberculosis was shown for the first time.

occasion when the patient attended an out-patients clinic. Chest radiographs were taken of most patients on diagnosis and after one month, and wherever possible at around one year. Although not written into the study, a radiologist reviewed the x-ray plates and noted a much better clearance of opacities and closure of cavities in M.vaccae recipients. A summary of the results of follow-ups is shown in table 5 a, b and c.

7.5. The studies in Romania

Two randomised, placebo-controlled, partly blinded studies were carried out on pulmonary tuberculosis in Romania in 1994-5, one in newly diagnosed patients (67) and the other in chronic, relapsed and drug-resistant patients (68). Except for 2 sentinel patients with multi-drug-resistant disease who received 2 doses of M.vaccae (M.v. hk) with a 2-month interval between them, all patients received a single dose of M.vaccae or placebo one month into a first, or repeat, course of chemotherapy. The regimen used for newly diagnosed patients was $2H_2R_2Z_2S_2/4H_2R_2$ (drugs given twice-weekly throughout) and that for treatment failures and relapsed cases was the same, since second-line drugs were not available in Romania at the time. Although immunotherapy improved the completeness and rate of recovery in new patients, the greatest effects were observed in the chronic and, relapsed and drug-resistant patients, many of whom had advanced disease. The results of both studies are summarised in table 6, a, b and c.

7.6. The Argentina Studies

These were two small studies of newly diagnosed HIV seronegative pulmonary tuberculosis patients (40 in

all) carried out in 1996-7 to assess the effects of a single dose of M.v. hk, given either on the first day of chemotherapy or a month later (69). Besides showing reduced sputum smear positivity for AFB a month after immunotherapy and a greater reduction in ESR at two months, improvements in weight gain (p<0.05) and time to become apyrexial (p<0.05) were observed. Radiological improvement (p<0.05) after M.vaccae was observed in the first of the two studies.

The real significance of the Argentinian studies was that cytokine levels and IgG antibody titres to stress proteins (65kDa, 70kDa) were measured. These findings, shown in table 7, support the original hypothesis that immunotherapy with M. vaccae induces an enhancement of Th1, and a reduction of Th2, mechanisms.

7.7. The studies in China

Following papers presented on the Vietnamese and other studies at meetings in 1994-5 (70), Chinese scientists took up the investigation of M.vaccae in the treatment of tuberculosis (71,72). Their reagent was produced from the type strain of M.vaccae obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC). It was grown on liquid Sauton's medium and, after harvesting, washed cells were broken open with a press before sterilisation by autoclaving. Instead of intradermal injections, the Chinese used deep intramuscular injections, giving 0.1mg 2 weeks after starting chemotherapy with 2RHZE/4RH, and injections of 0.5mg every 3-4 weeks

Table 6. Studies on M. vaccae immunotherapy in Romania

	ae immunotherapy in Romania		unotherapy with heat-killed M.vaccae of	
	month into a short-course of c			
piacebo was administered 1	Culture +ve	Body-weight	ESR	
N (67)	Culture +ve	Body-weight	Lak	
New cases (67)	26/107 (240/)	50.7.0.4	21.2.22.7	
Placebo group	26/107 (24%)	58.7±9.6kg	31.3±23.7mm	
	(p<0.06)	n.s.	n.s.	
M.v. hk group	14/97 (14%)	59.6±9.2kg	27.4±21.4mm	
Chronic and relapsed cases				
Placebo group	32/45 (72%)	55.8±10.5kg	44.4±24.6mm	
	p<0.01	n.s.	p<0.02	
M.v. hk group	25/56 (45%)	59.7±9.1kg	34.9±30.3mm	
Data obtained one month af	ter placebo or immunotherapeu	atic injection and two mont	ths after starting chemotherapy	
	of chemotherapy, five months			
	Culture +ve	Body-weight	ESR	
New cases		, i		
Placebo group	9/105 (9%)	59.4±9.3kg	24.9±19.5mm	
	p<0.05	n.s.	p=0.002	
M.v. hk group	2/91 (2%)	60.9±9.5kg	16.7±12.1mm	
Chronic and relapsed cases		_		
Placebo group	12/43 (28%)	57.6±8.7kg	38.0±24.3mm	
	n.s.	n.s.	p<0.02	
M.v. hk group	10/50 (20%)	62.3±9.5kg	26.0±20.5mm	
	at the end of chemotherapy, fir		immunotherapy	
	Still with cavities	Cavity surface area	Mean lesional score	
New cases				
Placebo group	50/77 (65%)	31.9±33.4cm ²	1.6±0.6	
	n.s.	n.s.	n.s.	
M.v. hk group	47/73 (64%)	26.2±34.0cm ²	1.4±0.6	
Chronic and relapsed cases				
Placebo group	36/43 (84%)	50.6±46.8cm ²	2.1±0.7	
	(p<0.07)	n.s.	p<0.01	

Comment. Two months after starting chemotherapy and one month after M.v.hk or placebo numbers with sputum cultures positive for tubercle bacilli are significantly reduced among the immunotherapy recipients, weight-gain shows an upward trend and ESR is reduced compared with the placebo group. At the end of treatment fewer patients remain sputum culture positive, weight-gain is better and ESR is lowest in the patients receiving immunotherapy. All three parameters of chest x-ray have been improved by the immunotherapy, especially in the chronic and relapsed cases.

47.2±56.8cm²

until the end of chemotherapy. The results obtained were very similar to those produced elsewhere as shown in table 8.

32/47 (68%)

M.v. hk group

8. THE THREE MAJOR TRIALS OF SINGLE-DOSE IMMUNOTHERAPY

The first of these was carried out in Durban, South Africa, jointly by the South African MRC, King George V Hospital and the University of Natal Medical School and funded by Stanford Rook Holdings Ltd. (UK). The second was a trial carried out in Uganda by the Ugandan National Tuberculosis authorities and Case Western Reserve University (US) and was sponsored by the National Institutes of Health (NIH, US). The third was carried out in Zambia and Malawi by the LUSKAR Trial group and University College London Medical School, supported by the Department for International Development, Health and Population Division (UK).

Batches of heat-killed M.vaccae (referred to as SRL 172) and placebo used in all 3 trials were prepared to

the standards of Good Manufacturing Practice (GMP) and approved by both the Medicines Control Agency (MCA), UK and the Food and Drug Administration (FDA), USA. In all 3 trials the M.vaccae SRL 172 was administered as a single intradermal dose within the first 2 weeks of chemotherapy.

 1.7 ± 0.7

8.1. The Durban Trial

This was a phase III, randomised, placebo-controlled and near-blinded trial carried out to the standards of Good Clinical Practice (GCP) between 1994 and 1996. The patients, all HIV seronegative, had newly diagnosed, smear and culture positive pulmonary tuberculosis and attended hospitals in Durban, South Africa (73). Patients received a single dose of SRL 172 or placebo on day 8 of a 6-month course of 2RHZ/4RH, given under direct supervision. For the first eight weeks sputum samples were examined weekly by smear and culture. Thereafter monthly samples were obtained on two consecutive days whenever sputum was still being produced. Clinical observations, regular body-weight and ESR measurements and

Table 7. Immunological results from the study in Argentina for IgG antibodies to heat shock proteins 65kDa and 70kDa and for the cytokines IL-4, IL-10, IFN-gamma and TNF-alpha (69)

	Immunotherapy Group (n=13)		Placebo group (n=11)	Healthy control group (n-12)
IgG to hsp 65kDa (EL	ISA absorption)			
On admission	0.30±0.03		0.23±0.04	0.20±0.04
	p<0.001		p<0.05	
After 1 month	0.19±0.02	n.s.	0.20±0.02	
% decrease	32.0±5.5	p<0.05	15.6±5.4	
IgG to hsp 70kDa (EL	ISA absorption)			
On admission	0.59±0.05		0.62±0.06	0.25±0.06
	p<0.001		n.s	
After 1 month	0.31±0.03	p<0.001	0.53±0.06	
% decrease	48.0±3.6	p<0.0001	17.0±2.6	
Cytokines in pg/ml				
Interleukin-4				
On admission	685±77		586±63	69±9
After 1 month	342±36	p<0.02	495±58	
% decrease	47.0±4.7	p<0.001	15.0±4.9	
Interleukin-10				
On admission	3800±302		3863±270	35±6
After 1 month	2292±187	p<0.002	3663±286	
% decrease	38.0±5.3	p<0.007	16.5±5.8	
Interferon-gamma				
On admission	524±76		553±57	157±7
After 1 month	1172±173	p<0.05		700±99
% increase	124.0±21.0	p<0.005		41.0±20.0
TNF-alpha				
On admission	86.0±6.0		85.5±3.3	None detected
After 1 month	52.0±5.0	p<0.001	74.0±3.7	
% decrease	38.0±3.6	p<0.01	14.0±4.1	

Note: In each case the values for healthy controls are significantly lower than for patients. Comment. Decreases in titres of the IgG antibodies especially to hsp 70kDa are greater following immunotherapy with M.vaccae and after 1 month the value for the immunotherapy group is not significantly different from that of the healthy controls, Values for each of the cytokines measured were grossly raised on admission and those of IL-4, IL-10 and TNF-alpha showed significantly greater falls over a month than did placebo recipients. The value for IFN-gamma more than doubled in immunotherapy recipients compared with a much smaller rise in the placebo group. Taken together these results show a faster return to normal in those receiving M.vaccae.

Table 8. Data from studies of patients with culture positive newly diagnosed pulmonary tuberculosis treated in China (72)

	Negative culture			Radiological absorbance		
After	Placebo		M.vaccae	Placebo		M.vaccae
1 month of treatment	33/171 (19%)	p<0.0001	81/171 (47%)	-	ı	-
2 months of treatment	116/171 (68%)	p<0.0001	147/171 (86%)	31/171 (18%)	p<0.0001	63/171 (37%)
4 months of treatment	163/171 (95%)	n.s.*	159/171 (93%)	69/171 (40%)	p<0.0001	113/171 (66%)
6 months of treatment	169/171 (99%)	n.s.	170/171 (99%)	130/171 (76%)	n.s.	135/171 (79%)

Probabilities assessed by Fisher's exact test. * n.s.= not significant. Comment. These results confirm the benefits of immunotherapy with a preparation of M.vaccae completely different from that used in the other studies. The early improvement in sputum conversion and the improved radiological resolution are well shown in this study.

radiological assessment at day 56 were secondary endpoints. The well-publicised results failed to show any benefit associated with the immunotherapy, and the results remain contentious, though the radiological findings have still to be fully assessed.

8.2. The Uganda Trial

This trial, carried out in 1996-7, was also limited to HIV negative, newly diagnosed, smear and culture positive, pulmonary tuberculosis patients (74). Patients received an injection of SRL 172 or placebo after one week

of a chemotherapy regimen of 2RHZ/4RH. Patients were followed-up by sputum smear and culture, by body weight, by some *in vitro* immunological parameters, and by chest radiology.

The results, which showed significant benefits in bacteriological culture and in radiology, are summarised in table 9. Regain of body weight showed no improvement with immunotherapy and the immunological measurements were, surprisingly, uninfluenced.

Sputum culture positive			
	Placebo group		Immunotherapy group
Day 36*	7/52 (14%)	p=0.01	19/53 (35%)
Month 2	37/52 (73%)	n.s.	46/53 (85%)
Month 4	47/49 (96%)	n.s.	51/52 (98%)
Month 6	46/47 (98%)	n.s.	50/50 (100%)
Radiographic improvement			
	Placebo group		Immunotherapy group
Month 1*	16/50 (32%)	n.s.	23/58 (40%)

Table 9. Bacteriological and radiological results from the Uganda trial (74)

In this trial, which was conducted by Case Western Reserve and Makerere Universities, patients were randomised to receive immunotherapy with M.v. hk (SRL 172) or placebo, after one week of a course of 2RHZ/4RH. * Time after starting chemotherapy. Comment. The rapid conversion of sputum culture to negative in the recipients of SRL 172 is accompanied by significantly better radiographic improvement. The similarity should be noted between the results of this trial and the Chinese study shown in Table 8.

p=0.04

p=0.04

n.s.

8.3. The Zambia/Malawi Trial

Month 3

Month 6

Month 12

This trial, primarily aimed at reducing the death rate amongst tuberculosis patients who were HIV seropositive, recruited over 1200 newly diagnosed smearpositive patients (75) between 1998 and 2000. Two thirds of those recruited were HIV seropositive, and amongst them no benefit of the immunotherapy was detected, either in mortality or bacteriological parameters. However, among the HIV seronegative minority there was a near-significant (p<0.06) benefit of immunotherapy in sputum bacteriology after 2 months of treatment.

31/53 (59%)

40/52 (77%)

39/49 (80%)

Analysis of the x-rays from all 3 trials has just been completed and is being prepared for publication.

9. IMMUNOTHERAPY FOR MULTI-DRUG-RESISTANT TUBERCULOSIS (MDRTB)

One of the most important potential widespread applications of immunotherapy is in the treatment of infections with multi-drug-resistant bacilli. Such organisms appear to rapidly acquire resistance to other drugs but it is hard to imagine a way in which bacilli could acquire resistance to immunotherapy, which works on the host's immune system. There may, however, be patients with immune systems so depressed that they cannot respond to immunotherapy, or those who cannot respond for genetic reasons. Fortunately these latter appear to be a small proportion of people.

There has recently been a review of the results obtained with heat-killed M.vaccae SRL 172 in 337 patients with MDRTB collected from many countries (76), summarised in table 10a. Since that time an account has appeared in the Chinese literature (see below, Section 9.3) of a placebo-controlled trial in MDRTB, the results of which are summarised in table 10b.

9.1. The study in Iran

Other than a few isolated cases investigated elsewhere, this was the first test of immunotherapy with M.vaccae in patients infected with MDRTB (70,77,78). At

the time the study was carried out (1991-2) the only drugs available at the hospital concerned were streptomycin, isoniazid, rifampicin, ethambutol and kanamycin. These were drugs to which the bacilli in many cases were fully resistant. In this setting only 1 patient over the preceding 2 years had been bacteriologically cured out of more than 100 cases seen.

40/59 (68%)

52/57 (91%)

46/49 (94%)

Forty-one patients volunteered to receive doses of M.v. hk and all received from 1 to 4 doses (77,78), as a result of which 9 (22%) became consistently sputum negative by smear and culture (p<0.0001 from the immediate historical control).

9.2. The studies in Vietnam

These included two small studies that exemplify the value of multiple injections of M.vaccae in the treatment of this disease carried out between 1994 and 1999. In one of these studies 28 patients with chronic pulmonary tuberculosis who had failed several courses of chemotherapy and had been sent home on isoniazid monotherapy, were treated with a course of up to 12 doses of M.vaccae given at 2-month intervals. Nine of these 28 patients (36%) became consistently sputum negative by smear and culture for tubercle bacilli after 3 to 7 doses.

In the second study, eleven patients with proven MDRTB were treated with a similar course of up to 12 doses of M.vaccae at 2-month intervals. These were patients who had been given visas for the United States and had failed to respond to chemotherapy tailored to the susceptibility pattern of their bacilli and supplied from the US. (Otherwise these patients would have been sent home on isoniazid monotherapy). All eleven became consistently sputum culture negative after 2 to 12 doses of immunotherapy and were allowed to take up their visas and migrate to the United States.

These 2 studies, included in the recent review (76) but awaiting full publication, illustrate both the ability of immunotherapy to be effective in the absence of effective chemotherapy, and the benefits of combining

Table 10. The use of immunotherapy with M.vaccae in the treatment of multi-drug resistant tuberculosis

A. Results of studies in Roma	1.7					
Romania (68). Single dose of						
Numbers (%) becoming Culti			2 2			
()	Placebo group				Immunotherapy group	
2 months*	4/16 (25%)				5/15 (33%)	
6 months	10/15 (67%)				10/12 (83%)	
12 months	8/14 (57%)		(p<0.08)		10/11 (91%)	
* After starting chemotherapy	7					
Iran (77). Up to 4 doses of M	M.v. hk plus a lo	ng-course of HRS	E. An imme	diate historical	control group achieved success in	
only 1 out of 100 similar patie	ents.					
I	Became culture	e-ve	Remained culture +ve or were lost or died			
Numbers	11/41		30/41			
Body-weight increase*	5.3kg (10%)		1.1kg (2.3%)			
ESR change*	32.1mm decrease		5.4mm increase			
* After 1 year						
Vietnam (76).						
Up to 12 doses of M.v. hk plus Isoniazid monotherapy			9/28 patients became consistently culture –ve			
Up to 12 doses plus chemotherapy tailored to susceptibility			11/11 patients became consistently culture –ve			
pattern						
					patients with multi-drug-resistant	
tuberculosis. Six intramuscula	r doses of heat-k		ere given plu	s 6 months of cl		
Placebo group				Immunotherapy group		
Sputum culture negative 5/28 (18%)		5/28 (18%)		p<0.03	13/28 (46%)	
Radiography: good absorption 14/28 (50%)			p<0.03	22/28 (79%)		
Radiography: deterioration 10/28 (36%)			p<0.03	3/28 (11%)		
Comment. All these studies	show that repe	ated doses of M.	vaccae sign	ificantly impro	ve the recovery of patients with	
multidrug-resistant tuberculos	sis.					

immunotherapy with chemotherapy tailored to the susceptibility pattern of the bacilli.

9.3. The study in China

This was a trial in which the Chinese preparation of disrupted, heat killed bacilli as described above was tested on patients with MDRTB (79). Injections were given by deep muscular injection at approximately monthly intervals during antituberculosis chemotherapy. The results reported were very similar to those obtained with SRL 172 and are shown in table 10b.

10. IMMUNOTHERAPY FOR TUBERCULOSIS IN HIV-SEROPOSITIVE PATIENTS

Although the only trial planned to include a large number of tuberculosis patients who were HIV seropositive was that carried out in Zambia and Malawi (74), two earlier studies, those in the Gambia and in Nigeria (65,66), included a number of such patients. The Nigerian data was particularly impressive with all those doubly infected becoming cured from their tuberculosis and the only 2 patients from whom serum samples were available from both before and after treatment, reverting to HIV seronegativity. The samples were taken from the same patients and it has not been possible to disprove the data, but neither has it been possible to confirm it from elsewhere.

In addition a number of studies (80,81) have been performed in which the effect of immunotherapy with M.vaccae has been assessed in HIV patients without

tuberculosis. These showed that the immunotherapy improved immune reconstitution of the patients and as a result a trial is underway in Tanzania in which HIV patients without evidence of tuberculosis infection are being given 5 doses of SRL 172 to prevent their acquiring the disease.

11. SIDE EFFECTS OF IMMUNOTHERAPY WITH M.VACCAE, DISADVANTAGEOUS AND ADVANTAGEOUS 11

There is always a local response to the intradermal injection of heat-killed M.vaccae, variable in severity in different individuals. This reaction may be partly associated with the intensity of the immune response of the individual, partly with the number of injections that have been given and the time interval between them and partly with the particular disease that is being treated. In the great majority of people the local reaction is less severe than the response of the average British teenager to BCG vaccination, and when a single or small series of injections are to be given, this has not proved a problem. Just as with BCG, a small permanent scar is left at the injection site. Hence it is unlikely to prove a problem in the treatment of tuberculosis. The Chinese workers preferred to use intramuscular injection of their preparation of M.vaccae, though this too was sometimes associated with adverse side effects.

The real area of need to reduce local responses arises in the treatment of chronic disease in which injections at 1-2 month intervals may be needed over long periods of time, for example in the treatment of asthma and

cancer. Early investigation suggests that there are no problems associated with oral doses given as capsules and these appear to be very effective in asthma, though therapeutic trials have yet to be carried out. Other ways of potentially decreasing local response, such as isolating the active principle or principles of M.vaccae required in different diseases are being investigated in the laboratory and in preclinical models (26,28,29). A comparative study of intradermal, intramuscular and oral administration for a range of diseases would be worthwhile

Other disadvantageous side effects following intradermal injection have been remarkably few and the induction of Th1 autoimmunity expected by some authorities has not occurred, probably because M.vaccae is an immune regulator, not a simple Th1 adjuvant. Flu-like symptoms, so frequently associated with immunising vaccinations, occur in between 1 and 2% of individuals, and then usually only following the first injection. Tiredness, lasting a few days after each injection, probably because of changing levels of interleukin-1, is experienced by some patients, usually those with advanced cancers.

Advantageous side effects are many, and it has been as a result of them that a number of new potential uses of immunotherapy with M.vaccae have been found. The only ones of these that have been reported in the literature are asthma and psoriasis, both of which were discovered in the course of treatment for other conditions (82-85). Another beneficial side effect found in a phase III trial on the use of M.vaccae in the treatment of non-small cell lung cancer has been a significantly improved quality of life (see www.srpharma.com section on cancer therapy). Other potential benefits beginning to be investigated include improved arterial and arteriolar blood flow (86,87) and improved wound healing.

12. PERSPECTIVE AND PROSPECTIVE

The data from studies of immunotherapy with a single dose of M.vaccae given early in a course of modern chemotherapy for newly diagnosed pulmonary tuberculosis give a clear message. There is faster clearance of bacilli from the sputum, whether this is measured by smear or culture, which is most clearly seen during the first 2 months of treatment (tables 8 & 9). This is then obscured by the continuing bactericidal activity of the chemotherapy. Some of the studies also show that there is a better recovery from disease in immunotherapy recipients shown by a faster fall in ESR and better regain of body weight (tables 5 & 6b), as the toxic effects of TNF become less marked in the presence of less interleukin-4 (table 7). Radiology shows a more rapid closure of cavities and clearance of lung opacities, as fibrosis resolves under the influence of changing cytokine levels (tables 8 & 9).

Thus immunotherapy with heat-killed Mycobacterium vaccae offers a unique advance in the treatment of tuberculosis. Using this very safe treatment there are opportunities for overcoming problems of the emergence of drug resistance and of treating MDRTB without the possibility of bacilli developing resistance to

the intervention. Problems of non-adherence to chemotherapy could be further overcome by reducing the length of modern short-course chemotherapy if immunotherapy was included.

In the treatment of tuberculosis most existing clinical information concerns the tentative introduction of single doses of M.vaccae early in the course of chemotherapy. Single doses were used initially, after the demonstration in mice that excessive dosing might be prejudicial (88), and because of the theory for its mode of action. It was postulated that the immunotherapy acted as a switch from potentially tissue-necrotising immunity to more protective antibacterial immunity (16). The description and general acceptance of two types of helper T-cell, Th1 and Th2 provided a better framework for understanding its activity. M.vaccae acts as a Th1 adjuvant and enhances production of regulatory T-cells (Tr) effective in suppressing Th2 mechanisms reducing the necrotising and cachectic actions of TNF (26-29). Although first thought of as a switch, requiring only one dose, it is now recognised that the amount of regulation required depends on the force of the drive to wards Th2.

Meta-analysis (89) of the efficacy of single doses of M.vaccae have failed to take account of the evidence relating to multiple dosing in all the major problem areas of tuberculosis therapy. It is in the treatment of these that the present problems lie and the future conquest of the disease depends.

Single doses of M.vaccae were effective in Argentina, The Gambia, Kuwait, Nigeria, Romania and Uganda, but notably not in South Africa. Differences in the efficacy of single doses may reflect the different prevalence of conditions with a Th2-driving propensity underlying the tuberculous process that would influence the regulation of cellular immunity. These include parasitic diseases, chronic viral infections, constant contact with allergens and autoantigens, and the presence of cancer cells. All of these enhance Th2 responses and repeated doses of M.vaccae are required to overcome their effects.

Multiple doses have been used to offset these problems, notably in the treatment of cancers (90), allergies such as asthma, certain autoimmune conditions and in the treatment of multidrug-resistant tuberculosis (76-79). Nonetheless, single doses have contributed to the recovery of many patients with drug-sensitive tuberculosis and have proved curative in some patients with short histories (less than 2 years) of infection with MDRTB, and in a few chronic cases. Studies with multiple doses in newly diagnosed, presumed drug-sensitive, tuberculosis are now being discussed. The first trial of three doses of M.vaccae given during the 2-month intensive phase of chemotherapy is nearing completion in Vietnam, building on their preliminary evidence that the continuation phase of chemotherapy can be safely reduced when immunotherapy is included in the regimen. This trial includes the option of giving further injections at monthly intervals if the patient has not become sputum culture negative by a month after the third injection.

Some remarkable examples of the successful use of multiple doses of M.vaccae can be taken from the results achieved in MDRTB and shown in table 10 (76). The two small studies carried out at the Pham Ngoc Thach Tuberculosis and Lung Disease Centre in Ho Chi Minh City, Vietnam, on a compassionate basis exemplify the value of multiple injections. In these situations it is almost impossible to use anything but historical controls and these suggest that without immunotherapy all the patients in both studies would have died. Currently, multiple doses of M.vaccae are being investigated in the treatment of DOTS-Plus failures in the Philippines.

The use of repeated doses could also play a role in the treatment of tuberculosis in HIV seropositive individuals. It has not been possible to confirm or repeat elsewhere the very optimistic data from Kano (64,65) on HIV+ve tuberculosis. However, published data from the group at the Dartmouth-Hitchcock Medical Centre in New Hampshire (80,81), and unpublished data from Lille and Tourcoing provide evidence of partially restored immune responsiveness in HIV+ve persons without tuberculosis. A study is just starting in Rosario, Argentina, in which patients with pulmonary tuberculosis, some of whom will be HIV seropositive, will receive doses of M.vaccae at the beginning of chemotherapy and after 1 and 2 months of their course.

After interesting preliminary data, the results of an on-going trial of the use of 5 doses of M.vaccae in HIV patients in Tanzania to prevent the emergence of tuberculosis are keenly awaited.

Embracing multiple-dose immunotherapy as part of the routine treatment of tuberculosis (91) would reverse the current tendency to consider the worldwide tuberculosis situation as hopeless. The intervention has an exemplary safety record and has been accepted both by the MCA in the UK and the FDA in the US for use in clinical trials, though a production licence has yet to be obtained. The problems of non-adherence to chemotherapeutic regimens, as well as those of relapse and the emergence and spread of untreatable forms of the disease could be halted. Indeed the treatment of tuberculosis would be revolutionised by the proper use of immunotherapy with killed M.vaccae in combination with modern chemotherapy.

13. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We should like to thank all the many patients who have volunteered to enter our studies and all the doctors who have joined in the studies with such enthusiasm and dedication. Our thanks are also due to the national tuberculosis programmes, private and public hospitals and grant-giving bodies who have supported and helped fund the research.

14. REFERENCES

1. World Health Organization/International Union Against Tuberculosis and Lung Disease: Anti-tuberculosis drug resistance in the world. Report no. 2. Geneva: World Health Organization. (2000)

- 2. G Shaw: The doctors dilemma. Penguin Books, London (1957)
- 3. Koch R: An address on bacteriological research delivered before the International Medical Congress, held in Berlin, August 1890. *Br Med J* 2, 380-383 (1890)
- 4. Koch R: A further communication on a remedy for tuberculosis. *Br Med J* 1, 125-127 (1891)
- 5. Anonymous: Professor Koch's remedy for tuberculosis; Austria. *Br Med J* 2, 1480 (1890)
- 6. Spahlinger contra tuberculosis. 1908-1934. Eds: MacAssey L, Saleeby CW, John Bale, Sons and Danielsson, London (1934)
- 7. Orme I. M: The latent tubercle bacillus (I'll let you know if I ever meet one). *Int J Tuberc Lung Dis* 5, 589-593 (2001)
- 8. Friedmann F.F: Der Schildkröten-tuberkelbacillus, seine Züchtung, Biologie und Pathogenität. *Zbl Bakt Orig I* 34, 657-658 (1903)
- 9. P Werner. Der Heiler. Koehler und Amelang Verlag, München (2002)
- 10. Fowler W.C: A preliminary report on the treatment of tuberculosis with turtle vaccine. *Tubercle* 12, 12-15 (1930)
- 11. Bönicke R & S.E. Juhasz: Beschreibung der neuen Species Mycobacterium vaccae n.sp. *Zbl Bakt Abt I, Orig A* 192, 133-135 (1964)
- 12. Brown J. A. K, M. M. Stone & I. Sutherland: BCG vaccination of children against leprosy in Uganda. First results. *Br Med J* 1, 7-14 (1966)
- 13. Stanford J. L & R. C. Paul: A preliminary report on some studies of environmental mycobacteria. *Ann Soc Belg Med Trop* 53, 389-393 (1973)
- 14. Stanford J. L, M. J. Shield & G. A. W. Rook: How environmental mycobacteria may predetermine the protective efficacy of BCG. *Tubercle* 62, 55-62 (1981)
- 15. Stanford J. L, C. A. Stanford, K. Ghazi Saidi, Y. Dowlati, F. Weiss, Y. Farshchi, F. Madlener & R. J. W. Rees: Vaccination and skin test studies on the children of leprosy patients. *Int J Lept* 57, 38-44 (1989)
- 16. Ganapati R. P, C. R. Revankar, D. N. P. Lockwood, R. Wilson, J. Price, P. M. Nye, P. Ashton, L. Ashton, R. Holmes, C. Bennett, J. L. Stanford & R. J. W. Rees: A pilot study of three potential vaccines for leprosy in Bombay. *Int J Lept* 57, 33-37 (1989)
- 17. Ramu G, J. Grange & J. Stanford: Evaluation of adjunct immunotherapy with killed Mycobacterium vaccae in the treatment of multibacillary leprosy and erythema nodosum leprosum. In: Clinical Mycobacteriology. Ed: Casal M, Prous Science, Barcelona and Philadelphia (1998)

- 18. Rook G. A. & R. Hernandez-Pando: Immunological and endocrinological characteristics of tuberculosis that provide opportunities for immunotherapeutic intervention. *Novartis Found Symp* 217, 73-87 (1998)
- 19. Yong A. J, J. M. Grange, R. D. Tee, J. S. Beck, G. H. Bothamley, D. M. Kemeny & T. Kardjito: Total and antimycobacterial IgE levels in serum from patients with tuberculosis and leprosy. *Tubercle* 70, 273-279 (1989)
- 20. Hernandez-Pando R, L. Pavon, E. H. Orozco, J. Range & G. A. Rook: Interactions between hormone-mediated and vaccine-mediated immunotherapy for pulmonary tuberculosis in BALB/c mice. *Immunology* 100, 391-398 (2000)
- 21. Wangoo A, T. Sparer, I. N. Brown, V. A. Snewin, R. Janssen, J. Thole, H. T. Cook, R. J. Shaw & D. B. Young: Contribution of Th1 and Th2 cells to protection and pathology in experimental models of granulomatous lung disease. *J Immunol* 166, 3432-3439 (2001)
- 22. Rook G. A. W & J. L. Stanford: The relevance to protection of three forms of delayed skin test response evoked by M. leprae and other mycobacteria in mice: correlation with the classical work in the guinea pig. *Parasite Immunol* 1, 111-123 (1979)
- 23. Stanford J. L, G. Cordess, G. A. W. Rook, S. Barnass & S. Lucas: Immunotherapy of tuberculosis in mice and guinea pigs. Proceedings of the International Tuberculosis Congress, Singapore 1986, *Bull Int Union Tuberc* 62, 10 (1987)
- 24. Filley E. A, H. A. Bull, H.A., P. M. Dowd & G. A. Rook: The effect of Mycobacterium tuberculosis on the susceptibility of human cells to the stimulatory and toxic effects of tumour necrosis factor. *Immunology* 77, 505-509 (1992)
- 25. Marshall B. G, M. A. Chambers, A. Wangoo, R. J. Shaw & D.B. Young: Production of tumor necrosis factor and nitric oxide by macrophages infected with live and dead mycobacteria and their suppression by an interleukin-10-secreting recombinant. *Infect Immun* 65, 1931-1935 (1997)
- 26. Wang C. C & G. A. Rook: Inhibition of an established allergic response to ovalbumin in BALB/c mice by killed Mycobacterium vaccae. *Immunology* 93, 307-13 (1998)
- 27. Hopfenspirger M. T, S. K. Parr, R. J. Hopp, R. G. Townley & D. K. Agrawal: Mycobacterial antigens attenuate late phase response, airway hyperresponsiveness, and bronchoalveolar lavage eosinophilia in a mouse model of bronchial asthma. *Int J Immunopharmacol* 1, 1743-1751 (2001)
- 28. Zuany-Amorim C, C. Manlius, A. Trifilieff, L. R. Brunet, G. Rook, G. Bowen, G. Pay & C. Walker: Long-term protective and antigen-specific effect of heat-killed Mycobacterium vaccae in a murine model of allergic

- pulmonary inflammation. *J Immunol* 169, 1492-1499 (2002)
- 29. Zuany-Amorim C, E. Sawicka, C. Manlius, A. Le Moine, L. R. Brunet, D. M. Kemeny, G. Bowen, G. Rook & C. Walker: Suppression of airway eosinophilia by killed Mycobacterium vaccae-induced allergen-specific regulatory T-cells. *Nat Med* 8, 625-629 (2002)
- 30. Dhillon J & D. A. Mitchison: Effect of vaccines in a murine model of dormant tuberculosis. *Tuber Lung Dis* 75, 61-64 (1994)
- 31. Converse P. J, A. M. Dannenberg Jr, T. Shigenaga, D. N. McMurray, S. W. Phalen, J.L Stanford, G. A. Rook, T. Koru-Sengul, H. Abbey, J. E. Estep & M. L. Pitt: Pulmonary bovine-type tuberculosis in rabbits: bacillary virulence, inhaled dose effects, tuberculin sensitivity, and Mycobacterium vaccae immunotherapy. *Clin Diagn Lab Immunol* 5, 871-881 (1998)
- 32. Beck J.S, S.M. Morley, J.H. Gibbs, R.C. Potts, M.I. Ilias, T. Kardjito, J.M. Grange, J.L. Stanford & R.A. Brown: The cellular responses of tuberculosis and leprosy patients and of healthy controls in skin tests to new tuberculin and leprosin. *Clin Exp Immunol* 64, 484-494 (1986)
- 33. Potts R.C, J.S. Beck, J.H. Gibbs, J.M. Grange, T. Kardjito & J.L. Stanford: Measurements of blood flow and histometry of the cellular infiltrate in tuberculin skin test responses of the typical Koch-type and the non-turgid (Listeria-type) in pulmonary tuberculosis patients and apparently healthy controls. *Int J Exp Pathol* 73, 565-572 (1992)
- 34. Bothamley G.H & J.M. Grange: The Koch phenomenon and delayed hypersensitivity 1891-1991. *Tubercle* 72, 7-12 (1991)
- 35. Stanford J: Immunotherapy for mycobacterial disease. In: The Biology of the Mycobacteria Vol.3. Eds: Ratledge C, Stanford J, Grange J, Academic Press, London (1989)
- 36. Rook G. A. W, G. M. Bahr & J. L. Stanford: The effect of two distinct forms of cell-mediated response to mycobacteria on the protective efficacy of BCG. *Tubercle* 62, 63-68 (1981)
- 37. Shield M. J, J. L. Stanford, R. C. Paul & J. W. Carswell: Multiple skin-testing of tuberculosis patients with a range of new tuberculins, and a comparison with leprosy and Mycobacterium ulcerans infection. *J Hygiene (Lond)* 78, 331-348 (1977)
- 38. Ewer K, J, Deeks, L. Alvarez, G. Bryant, S. Waller, P. Andersen P, P. Monk & A. Lalvani: Comparison of T-cell-based assay with tuberculin skin test for diagnosis of Mycobacterium Tuberculosis infection in a school tuberculosis outbreak. *Lancet* 361, 1168-1173 (2003)
- 39. Stanford J. L & E. Lema: The use of a sonicate preparation of Mycobacterium tuberculosis (new

- tuberculin) in the assessment of BCG vaccination. *Tubercle* 64, 275-282 (1983)
- 40. Stanford J. L, C. A. Stanford, G. A. W. Rook & J. M. Grange: Immunotherapy for tuberculosis. Investigative and practical aspects. *Clinical Immunother* 1, 430-440 (1994)
- 41. Stanford J. L, G. A. Rook, G. M. Bahr, Y. Dowlati, R. Ganapati, K. Ghazi Saidi, S. Lucas, G. Ramu, P. Torres, L. Ho Minh & N. Anstey: Mycobacterium vaccae in immunoprophylaxis and immunotherapy of leprosy and tuberculosis. *Vaccine* 8, 525-530 (1990)
- 42. Mackaness G. B: The immunology of antituberculous immunity. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 97, 337-344 (1967)
- 43. Lefford M. J: Delayed hypersensitivity and immunity in tuberculosis. *Am Rev Respir Dis* 111, 243-246 (1975)
- 44. Grange J. M, J. S. Beck, E. I. Harper, T. Kardjito & J. L. Stanford: The effect of occupational exposure to patients with tuberculosis on dermal reactivity to four new tuberculins among healthy Indonesian adults. *Tubercle* 67, 109-118 (1986)
- 45. Kardjito T, J. S. Beck, J. M. Grange & J. L. Stanford: A comparison of the responsiveness to four new tuberculins among Indonesian patients with pulmonary tuberculosis and healthy subjects. *Eur J Respir Dis* 69, 142-145 (1986)
- 46. Stanford J. L & J. M. Grange: The meaning and structure of species as applied to mycobacteria. *Tubercle* 55, 143-152 (1974)
- 47. Stanford J. L, P. M. Nye, G. A. W. Rook, N. Samuel & A. Fairbank: A preliminary investigation of the responsiveness or otherwise of patients and staff of a leprosy hospital to groups of shared or species antigens of mycobacteria. *Lepr Rev* 52, 321-327 (1981)
- 48. Nye P. M, J. E. Price, C. R. Revankar, G. A. W. Rook & J. L. Stanford: The demonstration of two types of suppressor mechanism in leprosy patients and their contacts by quadruple skin-testing with mycobacterial reagent mixtures. *Lept Rev* 54, 9-18 (1983)
- 49. Morton A, P. M. Nye, G. A. W. Rook, N. Samuel & J. L. Stanford: A further investigation of skin-test responsiveness and suppression in leprosy patients and healthy school children in Nepal. *Lepr Rev* 55, 273-281 (1984)
- 50. Nye P. M, J. L. Stanford, G. A. W. Rook, P. Lawton, M. MacGregor, C. Reily, D. Humber, P. Orege, C. R. Revankar, J. Terencio de las Aguas & P. Torres: Suppressor determinants of mycobacteria and their potential relevance to leprosy. *Lepr Rev* 57, 147-157 (1986)
- 51. Godal T, B. Myrvang, J. L. Stanford & D. Samuel: Recent advances in the immunology of leprosy with special reference to new approaches in immunoprophylaxis. *Bull Inst Pasteur* 72, 273-310 (1974)

- 52. Draper P. & R.J.W. Rees: Report of the second IMMLEP task force meeting 1-5 December 1975. Protocol No. 2/75. Proposed system for preparing purified suspensions of M. leprae from tissues of infected armadillos. *Lepr Rev* 47, 320-323 (1976)
- 53. Stanford J. L, J. Terencio de las Aguas, P. Torres, B. O. Gervasioni & R. Ravioli: Studies on the effects of a potential immunotherapeutic agent in leprosy patients. Health Cooperation Papers 7, Published by Organizzazione per la Cooperazione Sanitaria, Bologna, Italy: Proceedings of the Fourth European Leprosy Symposium 201-206 (1987)
- 54. Torres P, J. Gozalbez, J. Terencio de las Aguas & J. L. Stanford: A potential immunotherapeutic agent for leprosy tested in healthy volunteers. Health Cooperation Papers 7, Published by Organizzazione per la Cooperazione Sanitaria, Bologna, Italy: Proceedings of the Fourth European Leprosy Symposium 195-199 (1987)
- 55. Pozniak A, J. L. Stanford, N. McI. Johnson & G. A. W. Rook: Preliminary studies of immunotherapy of tuberculosis in man. Proceedings of the International Tuberculosis Congress, Singapore 1986. *Bull Int Union Tuberculosis* 62, 39-40 (1987)
- 56. Bahr G. M, J. L. Stanford, T. D. Chugh, M. A. Shaaban, M. Gabriel, B. Al Shimali, Z. Siddiqui, F. Ghardani, G. A. W. Rook, A. Shahin & K. Behbehani: An investigation of patients with pulmonary tuberculosis in Kuwait in preparation for studies of immunotherapy with Mycobacterium vaccae. *Tubercle* 71, 77-86 (1990)
- 57. Stanford J. L, G. M. Bahr, G. A. W. Rook, M. A. Shaaban, T. D. Chugh, M. Gabriel, B. Al Shimali, Z. Siddiqui, F. Ghardani, A. Shahin & K. Behbehani: Immunotherapy with Mycobacterium vaccae as an adjunct to chemotherapy in the treatment of pulmonary tuberculosis. *Tubercle* 71, 87-93 (1990)
- 58. Bahr G. M, M. A. Shaaban, M. Gabriel, B. Al Shimali, Z. Siddiqui, T. D. Chugh, F. M. Denath, A. Shahin, K. Behbehanim, L. Chedid, G. A. W. Rook & J. L. Stanford: Improved immunotherapy for pulmonary tuberculosis with Mycobacterium vaccae. *Tubercle* 71, 259-266 (1990)
- 59. Damais C, G. Riveau, M. Parant, J. Gerota & L. Chedid: Production of lymphocyte activating factor in the absence of endogenous pyrogen by rabbit or human leukocytes stimulated by a muramyl dipeptide derivative. *Int J Immunopharmacol* 4, 451-462 (1982)
- 60. Rook G. A, P. Onyebujoh, E. Wilkins, L. Ho Minh, R. al Attiyah, G. M. Bahr, T. Corrah, H. Hernandez & J. L. Stanford: A longitudinal study of per cent agalactosyl IgG in tuberculosis patients receiving chemotherapy, with or without immunotherapy. *Immunology* 81, 149-154 (1994)
- 61. Mayo R. E. & J. L. Stanford: Double-blind placebocontrolled trial of Mycobacterium vaccae immunotherapy for tuberculosis in KwaZulu, South Africa, 1991-97. *Trans R Soc Trop Med Hyg* 94, 563-568 (2000)

- 62. Foster S: Supply and use of essential drugs in Sub-Saharan Africa: Some issues and possible solutions. *Soc Sci Med* 32, 1201-1218 (1991)
- 63. McIlleron H, P. Wash, A. Burger, P. Folb & P. Smith: Widespread distribution of a single drug rifampicin formulation of inferior bioavailability in South Africa. *Int J Tuberc Lung Dis* 6, 356-361 (2002)
- 64. Zwarenstein M, J. H. Schoeman, C. Vundule, C. J. Lombard & M. Tatley: Randomised controlled trial of self-supervised and directly observed treatment of tuberculosis. *Lancet* 352, 1340-1343 (1998)
- 65. Onyebujoh P. C, T. Abdulmumini, S. Robinson, G. A. W. Rook & J. L. Stanford: Immunotherapy with Mycobacterium vaccae as an addition to chemotherapy for the treatment of pulmonary tuberculosis under difficult conditions in Africa. *Respir Med* 89, 199-207 (1995)
- 66. Stanford J. L, P. C. Onyebujoh, G. A. W. Rook, J. M. Grange & A. Pozniak: Old plague, new plague and a treatment for both? (letter) *AIDS* 7, 1275-1277 (1993)
- 67. Corlan E, C. Marica, C. Macavei, J. L. Stanford & C. A. Stanford: Immunotherapy with Mycobacterium vaccae in the treatment of tuberculosis in Romania. 1. Newly-diagnosed pulmonary disease. *Respir Med* 91, 13-19 (1997)
- 68. Corlan E, C. Marica, C. Macavei, J. L. Stanford & C. A. Stanford: Immunotherapy with Mycobacterium vaccae in the treatment of tuberculosis in Romania. 2. Chronic or relapsed disease. *Respir Med* 91, 21-29 (1997)
- 69. Dlugovitzky D, O. Bottasso, J. C. Dominino, E. Valentini, R. Hartopp, M. Singh, C. Stanford & J. L. Stanford: Clinical and serological studies of tuberculosis patients in Argentina receiving immunotherapy with Mycobacterium vaccae (SRL 172). *Respir Med* 93, 557-562 (1999)
- 70. Stanford J. L, C. A. Stanford, A. Etemadi, R. Farid, C. Marica & E. Corlan: Immunotherapy for multi-drug resistant tuberculosis. *J Am Med Assoc, Southeast Asia* 10, Supplement No.3, 42-46 (1994)
- 71. Wang W, G. Jin, Y. Ye, X. Xia, A. Wang, Y. Zhuang, G. Li, H. Sun, Z. Wang, M. Lin, H. Chen, J. Li, Z. Dan & X. Zhang: A clinical study on vaccine of Mycobacterium vaccae in treating pulmonary tuberculosis (in Chinese) *Zhonghua Jie He He Hu Xi Za Zhi* 22, 108-110 (1999)
- 72. Luo Y: National Cooperation Group On Clinical Study Of Mycobacterium Vaccae Vaccine. The immunotherapeutic effect of Mycobacterium vaccae vaccine on initially treated pulmonary tuberculosis (in Chinese). Zhonghua Jie He Hu Xi Za Zhi 24, 43-47 (2001)
- 73. Durban Immunotherapy trial Group: Immunotherapy with Mycobacterium vaccae in patients with newly

- diagnosed pulmonary tuberculosis: a randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* 354, 116-119 (1999)
- 74. Johnson J. L, R. M. Kamya, A. Okwera, A.M. Loughlin, S. Nyole, D. L. Hom, R. S. Wallis, C. S. Hirsch, K. Wolski, J. Foulds, R. D. Mugerwa & J. J. Ellner: Randomized controlled trial of Mycobacterium vaccae immunotherapy in non-human immunodeficiency virus-infected ugandan adults with newly diagnosed pulmonary tuberculosis. *J Infect Dis* 181, 1304-1312 (2000)
- 75. Mwinga A, A. Nunn, B. Ngwira, C. Chintu, D. Warndorff, P. Fine, J. Darbyshire & A. Zumla: Mycobacterium vaccae (SRL172) immunotherapy as an adjunct to standard antituberculosis treatment in HIV-infected adults with pulmonary tuberculosis: a randomised placebo-controlled trial. *Lancet* 360, 1050-1055 (2002)
- 76. Stanford J. L, C. A. Stanford, J. M. Grange, L. Nguyen Ngoc & A. Etemadi: Does immunotherapy with heat-killed Mycobacterium vaccae offer hope for multi-drug-resistant pulmonary tuberculosis? *Respir Med* 95, 444-447 (2001)
- 77. Etemadi A, R. Farid & J. L. Stanford: Immunotherapy for drug-resistant tuberculosis. *Lancet* 340, 360-361 (1992)
- 78. Farid R, A. Etemadi, M. Mehvar, J. L. Stanford, Y. Dowlati & A. A. Velayati: Mycobacterium vaccae immunotherapy in the treatment of multi-drug-resistant tuberculosis: a preliminary report. *Iran J Med Sci* 19, 37-39 (1994)
- 79. Luo Y, S. Lu & S. Guo: Immunotherapeutic effect of Mycobacterium vaccae on multi-drug resistant pulmonary tuberculosis (in Chinese). *Zhonghua Jie He He Hu Xi Za Zhi* 23, 85-88 (2000)
- 80. Johnson D, R. D. Waddell, S. I. Pelton, A. S. Jaeger, J. F. Modlin, R. Yogev, P. Morin P, R. D. Arbeit & C. F. von Reyn: Randomised trial of intradermal Mycobacterium vaccae or intradermal hepatitis B immunisation in children with HIV infection. *Vaccine* 17, 2583-2587 (1999)
- 81. Waddell R. D, C. Chintu, A. D. Lein, A. Zumla, M. R. Karagas, K. S. Baboo, J. D. Habbema, A. N. Tosteson, P. Morin, S. Tvaroha, R. D. Arbeit, A. Mwinga & C. F. von Reyn: Safety and immunogenicity of a five-dose series of inactivated Mycobacterium vaccae vaccination for the prevention of HIV-associated tuberculosis. *Clin Infect Dis* Suppl 3, S309-S315 (2000)
- 82. Ramu G, G. D. Prema, S. Balakrishnan, N. P. Shanker Narayan & J. L. Stanford: A preliminary report on the immunotherapy of psoriasis. *Ind Med Gaz* 124, 381-382 (1990)
- 83. Lehrer A, A. Bressanelli, V. Wachsmann, Q. Bottasso, M. L. Bay, M. Singh, C. Stanford & J. L. Stanford: Immunotherapy with Mycobacterium vaccae in the treatment of psoriasis. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* 21, 71-77 (1998)
- 84. Balagon M. V, D. S. Walsh, P. L. Tan, R. V. Cellona, R. M. Abalos, E. V. Tan, T. T. Fajardo, J. D. Watson & G.

- P. Walsh: Improvement in psoriasis after intradermal administration of heat-killed Mycobacterium vaccae. *Int J Dermatol* 39, 51-58 (2000)
- 85. Camporota L, A. Corkhill, H. Long, J. Lordan, L. Stanciu, N. Tuckwell, A. Cross, J. L. Stanford, G. A. Rook, S. T. Holgate & R. Djukanovic: The effects of Mycobacterium vaccae on allergen-induced airway responses in atopic asthma. *Eur Respir J* 21, 287-93 (2003)
- 86. Stansby G, Y. C. Chan, C. S. Berwanger, S. Shurey, G. A. W. Rook & J. L. Stanford: Prevention of experimental myointimal hyperplasia by immunomodulation. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg* 2002; 23: 23-28.
- 87. Abbot N. C, J. S. Beck, F. Feval, F. Weiss, M. H. Mobayen, K. Ghazi-Saidi, Y. Dowlati, A. A. Velayati & J. L. Stanford: Immunotherapy with Mycobacterium vaccae and peripheral blood flow in long-treated leprosy patients, a randomised, placebo-controlled trial. *Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg* 24, 202-208 (2002)
- 88. Hernandez-Pando R, L. Pavon, K. Arriaga, H. Orozco, V. Madrid-Marina & G. A. Rook: Pathogenesis of tuberculosis in mice exposed to low and high doses of an environmental mycobacterial saprophyte before infection. *Infect Immun* 65, 3317-3327 (1997)
- 89. de Bruyn G & P. Garner: Mycobacterium vaccae immunotherapy for treating tuberculosis. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* CD001166 (2003)
- 90. Stanford J. L, C. A. Stanford, B. Baban & J. M. Grange: Therapeutic vaccination for cancer: the potential value of mycobacterial products. *Int J Pharm Med* 12, 191-195 (1999)
- 91. Stanford J. L & J. M. Grange: New concepts for the control of tuberculosis in the twenty first century. *J R Coll Physicians Lond* 27, 218-223 (1993)
- **Key Words:** Immunotherapy, Mycobacterium Vaccae, Tuberculosis, Leprosy, Clinical Trials, Immunopathology, Review
- **Send correspondence to:** Dr John Stanford, Department of Medical Microbiology, University College London, Windeyer Institute of Medical Sciences, 46 Cleveland Street, London W1T 4JK, United Kingdom, Tel: +44 (0)207 679 9488, Fax: +44 (0)207 636 8175, E-mail: johnls@dircon.co.uk